Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday June 18th 2012 at 7:30 in the Village School 
PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller, (Chairman), A Bush, M Colvey, J Dyball, K Norris, P Talbot, J Taylor, L Wilson and T Watton (Parish Clerk) 
Dist Cllr P Webb and 3 members of the public were also in attendance. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – County Cllr Drane, Cllr Wood
2. Consideration for co-option to council of applicants for membership; and acceptance of office.  It was noted that Mr I Maitland had applied for consideration to join the council. The members of the public were asked to leave the meeting for the duration of a brief discussion on this matter by council members. It was agreed to accept Mr Maitland’s application for co-option to the council and he was so co-opted.   
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none.     
4.      REVISED CODE OF CONDUCT FOR COUNCILLORS 2007.

In accordance with paragraph 12(2) of the Revised Code, to hear any representations or answers to member’s questions or evidence provided by any members of the Council having a prejudicial interest in any matter to be considered at this meeting. There were none.  
5.  PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION.  (Standing Orders suspended). 
Mrs Hampshire offered thanks to Cllr Bush for the session he had arranged and run on Neighbourhood Planning.  
6. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. The Chairman offered thanks to Cllr Bush for the Neighbourhood Planning session. He also offered thanks to Cllr Taylor for his arrangements for the jubilee street party.  The chairman explained that he had been invited to attend a church service for the queen’s diamond jubilee and had duly attended with his wife, on behalf of the Parish Council.  Cllr Miller also reflected on a very successful carnival and noted that the gazebo had stood up to the windy conditions very well.  He offered special thanks to Cllrs Taylor, Bush and Talbot for their assistance with setting up the display, and also to Cllr Wilson and husband for their assistance at the end of the carnival. 

7.  THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 21st May 2012 were approved by those present and signed by the Chairman. 
8. MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
a. Full Council 16th April 2012, minute 18 – dangerous tree over cemetery and Church Walk path. The Parish Clerk advised that the draft letter to the landowner had been passed to the council chairman.  However it was discovered that this had not been received and so the Parish Clerk confirmed that he would forward the letter to Cllr Miller again. He also advised that he had written to Mr. Ackerman of DCC but have not yet received a response.    
9. Report on MUGA and Recreation Ground and Sports Club  – Peter Ashton

Mr Ashton commented on the following:

MUGA (Lytchett Astro): He reported that someone had put a lock on the pedestrian gate to the Astro cage. It has not been possible to establish who was responsible, but as this was contrary to the approach agreed between the Sports Club and the Council, it has since been removed to enable casual users to gain ready access. 

Recreation Ground, Fields in Trust registration: The Sports Club is in the process of reviewing and signing the tripartite agreement for FIT registration of the Recreation Ground. 

Recreation Ground Drainage scheme: Mr Ashton reported that £60K had been awarded by SITA. It is hoped to obtain the remaining £19K from the Football Foundation. However one of the conditions for consideration of such an award is the establishment of a maintenance agreement. The standard agreement the Football Foundation has offered is considered to be rather complicated and onerous; and is likely to cost around £11K per year for a contractor to fulfil. More quotations are being obtained and advice is being sought from the Dorset FA.  In response to a question, Mr Ashton clarified that such a contract is expected to cover not only grass cutting, but also seeding, feeding and weeding. The Chairman asked for a copy of the football Foundation’s recommended maintenance agreement.

Sports Club: Mr Ashton reported that it is likely that the Sports Club will lose its current Chairman, Treasurer and Secretary next year. This is a matter of some concern because there has been little interest by new people in taking on these roles and there is a considerable administrative burden - including another 23 years of mandatory reporting on MUGA development and usage to the Football Foundation.  Cllr Norris indicated that he would provide Mr Ashton with details of the Volunteer Bureau. Action: Cllr Norris to act accordingly. Cllr Dyball suggested an article be included in the next Lytchett link to seek volunteers for the Sports Club. To support this, Mr Ashton indicated that he would provide a brief description of each of the three roles. 
10. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS.

Dist Cllr Taylor commented that there was little current District Council business which directly affected Lytchett Matravers. PDC has adopted the Dorset Heathlands policy document, the purpose of which is to ensure no harm comes to heathland sites. This will require modifications of the Core Strategy document. It was noted that many small changes to the Core Strategy document are required by the Inspector. With regards to the Huntick Road development site, it was clarified that there is currently no agreement for heathland mitigation linked to the project, and if this remains the case the proposal for development of the site will lapse. Cllr Webb clarified that the Heathlands Mitigation document has two years left to run. He summarised the terms of this document by explaining that it says no building can take place within 400 metres of a designated site, and that within 400 metres to five kilometres it is necessary to provide mitigation - which could be in the form of payments by developers to be used for facilities in the affected local communities. The Core Strategy document will be amended to reflect this. Consultation on amendments to the Core Strategy will take place from the 19th of June.  Details of the consultation process will be forwarded to local councils via Parish Clerks. Councillor Webb stressed that it is important to read the amendments and input to the consultation process.  The Core Strategy will be known as the Purbeck Local Plan in future.  It will be up for a review in three years’ time.  There then followed some discussion of the relationship between the Purbeck Local Plan and Neighbourhood Planning. 
11.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

Cllr Drane was unable to be present. Therefore there was no County Council report. 

12.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS 

Cllr Bush reported that the first session of the Neighbourhood Planning Working Group was held shortly after the previous Full Council meeting. It was attended by 22 Members of the local community representing a good spread of interests.  Many ideas came up and were listed and summarised in the article for the Lytchett Link.  Examples were housing development, self-build schemes, and views about how the youth club building may be used.  It also considered venues around the village and how they are used. It had been suggested the possibility of some form of online booking system is established. It was felt that the Neighbourhood Plan must have clear, realistic and funded objectives. It was noted that the Plan will ideally span around 15 years and the objectives will be broken down into short, medium and long term.  It is intended that the next meeting will work on identifying a few critical objectives.  
13.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Finance & Policy Cttee (see minutes of 11th June 2012).

Cllr Norris reported on the following recommendations:

· Acceptance of the latest bank reconciliation and accounts update  AGREED
· A working group to meet with Pam White to establish a method for review of the processes involved in approval of year end Internal Audit, preparing the annual Accounts Statement and the Annual Return. AGREED. 

· Approval of sections one and two of the Annual Return 2011/12 AGREED. 

· That a Working Group be established to talk to Mark Gracey to examine all the council’s online assets and communication channels – with a view to recommending a coordinated approach to optimise their use. AGREED. 

(b) Planning Cttee – (see minutes 7th June 2012). Cllr Dyball advised of the recommendation that future planning committee meetings be held in the scout hut. AGREED.

It was AGREED to receive the minutes of the above meetings.   
14. Localism Act – decision on the version of the Code of Conduct to adopt. 

After a brief discussion it was AGREED by a majority of council members to adopt the NALC version of the revised code of conduct – noting that pecuniary interests have not yet been defined and therefore that the adoption of this code of conduct is subject to a review in a maximum of six months’ time unless there is a need to do so sooner. It was also AGREED to retain the “Declaration of members’ interests” as a formal item on each Council meeting agenda.   

15. Fields in Trust tripartite deed – progress update. 

It was noted that representatives of both the Sports Club and the 1st Lytchett Matravers Scout Group have signed the draft tripartite agreement on behalf of the respective organizations. This has been forwarded to Fields in Trust and a response from that organisation is awaited.   
16. Report of any training activity ATTENDED in the past month.

Cllr Dyball reported that she had undertaken a valuable the seminar entitled “Making Council Meetings Work”.

17.   REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
The following reports were made:

Carnival – Cllr Talbot reported that the three main members of the community who organize the carnival have all indicated that they are now stepping down. Cllr Wilson suggested that something be put in the Lytchett Link to seek volunteers, and Cllr Talbot agreed to prepare such an article. Action: Cllr Talbot to prepare a suitable article seeking volunteers for the carnival planning and organisation. It was noted that whilst the Parish Council would not take direct responsibility for the carnival, it was important to make it known to any volunteers from the community that financial support from the public purse would continue to be made available for the carnival itself.  

 DAPTC – Cllr Miller noted that had there had been correspondence and advice from DAPTC about the new code of conduct

Footpaths - Cllr Dyball reported that the case concerning the rerouting of paths across Mr Peter Dyball’s land was now closed and that the solution arrived at is broadly in line with what the council had sought. She also commented on the two remaining footpath projects (i) Deans Drove – Foxhills Open Space: a response is awaited from Tony Bird or John Williamson. (ii) Huntick Rd - Wimborne Rd: This is now “on hold” pending the design, approval and installation of the bridge over the ditch.  
Village Hall – it was noted that a quiz will be held on 7 July with the village hall as the beneficiary. 
18. Council to approve the following payments due:- 
	 Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3028
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary – May   
	813.06
	0.00
	813.06

	3029
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – May 
	180.00
	0.00
	180.00

	3030
	Continental Landscapes Ltd
	Grass Cutting, Southern end of recreation ground 
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3031
	The Landscape Group (Banyards Ltd)
	Cemetery maintenance 1/6/12
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3032
	DAPTC 
	Seminar fees – Localism Act update
	60.00
	0.00
	60.00

	3033
	Brighstone Landscaping Ltd
	Tree pruning and removal – Foxhills Open Space. 
	550.00
	110.00
	660.00

	3034
	Village Hall
	Hire of hall, tables and chairs for Jubilee street party 3/6/12. 
	40.00
	0.00
	40.00

	3035
	BT
	Quarterly phone line rental, broadband and calls. 
	84.20
	15.34
	99.54

	3036
	Anglebury Press
	Printing 10 encapsulated posters (Jubilee street party). 
	28.00
	5.60
	33.60

	3037
	Poole signs and engraving
	2  plaques – twinning, Mr A McDonald. 
	40.00
	8.00
	48.00

	3038
	J Taylor
	Reimbursement of expenses – materials for street party
	155.38
	19.83
	175.21

	3039
	J Taylor
	Reimbursement of mileage expenses – street party arrangements. 
	8.88
	0.00
	8.88

	3040
	M Colvey
	Reimbursement of expenses – hire or radio mic for Annual Parish Meeting + travelling associated with this. 
	42.00
	6.00
	48.00

	3041
	Mr M Gracey
	Reimbursement of expenses – payment for website domain renewal (annual)
	9.99
	2.00
	11.99

	3042
	Pamela White Accountancy Services
	4 x quarterly audits, year-end accounts, payroll. 
	492.50
	98.50
	591.00

	3043
	Pamela White Accountancy Services
	Preparation of Financial

Statements for the year ending 31 March 2012.Figures for year end Annual Return. 
	275.00
	55.00
	330.00

	3044
	Lytchett Matravers Primary School
	Room hire for Neighbourhood Planning meeting 28th May 2012
	20.00
	0.00
	20.00


These were AGREED. 
18. CORRESPONDENCE
The Parish Clerk reported on the following correspondence received:

· A letter from a member of the public who owns the land within the Parish. The correspondent expressed some concern about the Purbeck District Council Core Strategy, and in particular policy 13.2 which she felt to be unsound as the development that Huntick Road might have an inappropriately large impact on the village and put pressure on infrastructure.  She felt that policy 13.2 could be made sound if PDC permitted more small developments of 2-15 houses using infill, brownfield sites and conversions of agricultural buildings.  She suggested a small development of around six dwellings on land at Deans Drove might help to spread development impact and be less invasive on the landscape.  She suggested that if planning permission could be obtained on land owned by herself at Deans Drove, she would be prepared to make some land available for recreational open space or allotments. The council noted the contents of this letter.   
· A letter from Navitus Bay Development Limited concerning the construction of an offshore wind park to be known as Navitus Bay Wind Park. The Finance and Policy Committee were asked to review the proposals on this. Action: Parish Clerk to add this item to the next meeting of the Finance and Policy committee.  
· Letters from the Purbeck Citizens Advice Bureau, Victim Support, and Lytchett Matravers Village Hall thanking the Parish Council for grants awarded.  
19. Matters of Interest & Information. 

· Cllr Norris commented on the evident unreliable coverage by Newsquest of their doorstep delivery service for Lytchett Link and other items.  He proposed that the council examine alternative suppliers at a fee of up to £110 per distribution.  

· Cllr Taylor referred to a draft website he has been developing.  

· In response to a question by Cllr Dyball, it was established that the disused school gates have not yet been collected.

The meeting closed at 21:30
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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